



# The Truth on Wait Times in Universal Coverage Systems

By Thomas Waldrop     October 17, 2019

In a fact sheet accompanying his recent executive order on Medicare, President Donald Trump falsely asserted that expanding coverage under Medicare for All would “force patients to face massive wait times for treatments and destroy access to quality care,” claiming that it would “increase your wait times, ration quality care, and stifle innovation.”<sup>1</sup> President Trump is not the only person to make such claims. Health care industry actors and conservative groups have begun ramping up opposition to coverage expansion proposals. One such anti-Medicare for All ad, by conservative advocacy group One Nation, similarly argues that expanding coverage would dramatically increase wait times.<sup>2</sup>

However, the data—both from other nations with universal coverage and from historic expansions of coverage within the United States—show that this is not the case. Patients in peer nations generally have similar or shorter wait times than patients in the United States for a variety of services, refuting the argument that universal coverage would necessarily result in longer wait times in the future.

This issue brief provides an overview of the factors that affect wait times, outlines evidence that suggests universal coverage need not increase wait times in the long run, and discusses policy solutions to mitigate any impact on wait times in the short run.

---

## Background

Discussions of wait times often ignore the fundamental reality that, for many patients, wait times are already long. Where a patient lives has a significant effect on their wait time, largely due to provider concentration in more urban areas compared with more rural ones. For example, a 2017 analysis of hospital wait times found that mid-size metropolitan areas—cities such as Hartford, Connecticut—had 32.8 percent longer wait times than large metropolitan areas such as Washington, D.C.<sup>3</sup> A recent article in the *Journal of the American Medical Association* further supports this idea.<sup>4</sup> The study found that wait times at private-sector hospitals ranged from 16.5 days in New York City to 57.33 days in Boston, Massachusetts. The same study compared wait times between a

similar set of private and U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) hospitals and found that VA hospitals had “significantly shorter” wait times than private hospitals, in part because wait times at VA hospitals have improved in recent years—now averaging 20 days—while wait times at private hospitals have stagnated at around 41 days.<sup>5</sup>

Insurance status also affects wait times. Generally, privately insured patients have shorter wait times than publicly insured patients, though the magnitude of this difference varies. A 2018 study by the Leonard Davis Institute of Health Economics in Philadelphia found that Medicaid beneficiaries’ wait times for new primary care physician (PCP) appointments were, on average, only two days longer than those for privately insured patients.<sup>6</sup> Meanwhile, an examination of the impact of Medicaid expansion in Michigan found that wait times for PCP appointments were approximately one day longer on average, both before and after expansion.<sup>7</sup> A similar study of 10 states found that privately insured patients were almost universally more likely than publicly insured patients to have wait times of less than one week for a new PCP appointment and were less likely to have a wait time of more than 30 days—which represented the 50th and 90th percentiles, respectively.<sup>8</sup> This difference in wait times is largely attributable to differences in payment rates between payers, not any inherent advantage to private insurers. Many coverage expansion proposals address this issue of differing payment rates: Both the House and Senate versions of Medicare for All establish the federal government as the only payer, and the Center for American Progress’ Medicare Extra proposal indirectly lowers the rates that private insurers pay by limiting out-of-network providers to receiving no more than what the federal government pays.<sup>9</sup>

All of these studies, however, focus on insured patients. Newly released data from the U.S. Census Bureau estimate that the uninsured rate is approximately 8.5 percent, which amounts to more than 27 million people.<sup>10</sup> Since discussions of wait times fail to consider these individuals, they paint a far rosier picture than the reality. Uninsured people are much more likely to postpone seeking care or skip needed care due to cost.<sup>11</sup> And while specific data on wait times for uninsured patients are missing from the discussion, what is known is that being uninsured is associated with worse access to care and that, for some uninsured patients, their wait times are essentially infinite.

---

## Wait times in universal coverage systems

Data from other nations show that universal coverage does not necessarily result in substantially longer wait times. In fact, there are a variety of circumstances in which the United States’ peer nations have shorter wait times. While the White House’s fact sheet largely focused on the United Kingdom’s health care system, no candidate currently running for president is proposing nationalizing health care providers like the U.K.’s National Health Service.<sup>12</sup> The most comprehensive source of international comparative data on health care is the Commonwealth Fund’s “Mirror, Mirror” series, which, in 2017, examined a variety of metrics across 10 European countries and the United States. Four of these metrics were particularly useful for studying wait times.<sup>13</sup>

- Patients reported that they saw a doctor or nurse on the same or next day the last time they sought medical care.
- Doctors reported that patients often experience difficulty getting specialized tests—for example, CT and MRI scans.
- Patients reported that they waited two months or longer for a specialist appointment.
- Patients reported that they waited four months or longer for elective or nonemergency surgery.

On each of these metrics, the United States performed worse than several nations with universal coverage, though no individual nation outperforms the United States on every metric. For example, only 51 percent of U.S. patients reported being able to see a provider within a day, compared with 53 percent, 56 percent, and 67 percent of patients in Germany, France, and Australia, respectively.<sup>14</sup> Similarly, nearly 30 percent of U.S. doctors reported that their patients have difficulty getting a specialized test, compared with only 11 percent and 15 percent of doctors in Australia and Sweden, respectively.<sup>15</sup> U.S. outcomes on the other two metrics were better across the board but still show that the United States performs worse than other nations with more equitable health care coverage systems. For instance, in the United States, 4 percent of patients reported waiting four months or longer for nonemergency surgery, compared with only 2 percent of French patients and 0 percent of German patients.<sup>16</sup> For specialist appointments, the situation is even worse: 6 percent of U.S. patients reported waiting two months or longer for an appointment, compared with only 4 percent of French patients and 3 percent of German patients.<sup>17</sup>

---

## The impact of coverage expansions on wait times

Expansions of coverage in the United States, while not resulting in universal coverage, show that passing any of the universal coverage proposals currently being discussed in Congress would not significantly increase wait times. For example, in 2006, Massachusetts passed significant health reform legislation—similar to the Affordable Care Act—that expanded Medicaid eligibility and encouraged health insurance enrollment through an individual mandate.<sup>18</sup> The law was extremely effective at its goals: Massachusetts continues to have the lowest uninsured rate in the country, currently estimated at 2.8 percent.<sup>19</sup> While wait times did increase in the short term following the implementation of the Massachusetts law, researchers have found no evidence that this increase had any negative impact on preventable hospitalizations.<sup>20</sup>

Other, more recent research has examined primary care appointment wait times in 2012 and 2016, finding that while most states saw decreases in wait times of less than a week and increases in those of more than 30 days, Massachusetts saw the opposite.<sup>21</sup> For both privately insured patients and Medicaid beneficiaries in the state, wait times improved during this period.<sup>22</sup> This suggests that the impact of

health coverage expansions diminishes over time as provider supply rises to meet the new demand. Policymakers can therefore be reassured that patients will not have worse health outcomes as a result of expanded coverage and that policies can be included in any expansion to help mitigate the effect in the short term and accelerate provider supply increases.

---

## Transition can mitigate any impact on wait times

The idea of increasing wait times for insured patients is unappealing; however, it is not a necessary component of any proposal to expand coverage. There are a variety of policy tools that can be used to help ensure that provider supply meets, as quickly as possible, the new demand for health care associated with coverage expansions. Two of the best ways to achieve this are by expanding the scopes of practices for nonphysician providers and by adjusting payment rates to better incentivize primary care providers.

### Expanding scopes of practice

Expanding the scopes of practice for nonphysician providers can help to reduce the impact of physician shortages, including minor shortages such as those temporarily created by coverage expansions. One of the provider types that can best fill this gap is advanced practice registered nurses (APRNs). APRNs are nurses who have master's degrees, in addition to the educational requirements for all registered nurses.<sup>23</sup> They are typically authorized to order, conduct, supervise, and interpret diagnostic and laboratory tests; prescribe pharmacological agents and nonpharmacologic therapies, and teach and counsel patients.<sup>24</sup> However, the scopes of practice for these providers currently vary significantly by state. Two of APRNs' most significant barriers to practicing are the lack of practice independence and prescriptive authority. Only 22 states and the District of Columbia allow APRNs to practice independently, and while most states allow them to prescribe medications, the types of drugs they can prescribe vary significantly, as does the level of oversight required from physicians.<sup>25</sup>

### What is a scope of practice?

A scope of practice defines the services that a qualified health professional is deemed competent to perform and permitted to undertake.<sup>26</sup> Scopes of practice typically scale with the amount of education and experience a provider has; for example, physicians, who have the most education and experience, have the most expansive scopes of practices, while nurses' scopes of practice vary more significantly depending on their professional licensure and experience levels.

The evidence shows that these two aspects of practice—scope and independence—greatly influence where an APRN chooses to practice and if they continue practicing at all. A 2013 study found that restrictive scope of practice regulations reduce APRN numbers by around 10 per 100,000 people and reduce the growth rate of those who enter the profession by approximately 25 percent.<sup>27</sup> Another study, conducted in 2016, found that states that allow independent practice have 5.4 more APRNs per 100,000 people than states with blanket restrictions on APRN practice—and that states with collaborative practice requirements have 4.1 more APRNs per 100,000 people.<sup>28</sup>

Evidence also suggests that prescriptive authority is an important aspect of APRN practice. For example, a study of the factors that affect nurse practitioners (NPs) moving to states found that prescriptive authority was associated with nearly half of NPs' movement in a given year.<sup>29</sup> Both by expanding the scopes of practice for APRNs to allow for more independent practice and by standardizing prescriptive authority, policymakers can make sure that the negative, short-term impacts of coverage expansions are reduced, ensuring that the transition to universal coverage is a smooth one.

### Adjusting payment rates

In addition to expanding APRNs' scopes of practice, policymakers can adjust payment rates to incentivize primary care over specialty care in order to avoid potential short-term increases in wait times. PCP visits have been declining in recent years,<sup>30</sup> yet primary care is some of the most cost-effective treatment available. Multiple studies affirm primary care as less expensive and of higher quality than specialty care for most patients.<sup>31</sup> Many coverage expansion proposals acknowledge this. For example, CAP's Medicare Extra proposal explicitly does so, as it recommends raising Medicare payment rates for primary care services and reducing them for specialty care. In addition, both the Senate and House versions of Medicare for All establish an Office of Primary Health Care to ensure that primary care services are properly valued.<sup>32</sup>

The importance of primary care was also acknowledged in the Affordable Care Act, as it raised Medicaid primary care rates to the same level as Medicare rates for two years.<sup>33</sup> This temporary “fee bump” was not associated with significant increases in Medicaid participation, which researchers attribute to the temporary nature of the increase.<sup>34</sup> Other research has found that while Medicaid participation did not increase, the fee bump allowed for increased availability of primary care appointments among physicians already participating, without increasing wait times.<sup>35</sup> Making this rate adjustment permanent, rather than temporary, would help to promote primary care participation both during and after the transition to universal coverage.

---

## Conclusion

The concerns of opponents of health care coverage expansions and current industry players are unfounded at best. The current U.S. health care system already involves long wait times for many patients and does not ensure that all patients have health insurance coverage. Expanding coverage is a necessary tool to promote health equity, and the evidence—both domestic and international—clearly shows that universal coverage does not require long wait times.

Policymakers, especially those at the state level, can work to expand access to care by increasing APRNs' autonomy and authority in order to help address existing provider shortages. In addition, adjusting primary care payment rates would help mitigate the short-term impact of health coverage expansions.

Wait time concerns amount to little more than fearmongering by those who oppose expansion of coverage. Policymakers should not rely on inaccurate spin from the health care industry to lead their decision-making. The United States can and should expand public programs to ensure universal coverage, and this can be done without sacrificing access to care for those currently insured.

*Thomas Waldrop is a policy analyst for Health Policy at the Center for American Progress.*

## Endnotes

- 1 The White House, "President Donald J. Trump Stands Against the Lies of Medicare-For-None," October 3, 2019, available at <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/president-donald-j-trump-stands-lies-medicare-none/>.
- 2 Jessie Hellmann, "Coalition to air anti-Medicare for All ads during Democratic debates," *The Hill*, July 30, 2019, available at <https://thehill.com/policy/healthcare/455316-insurers-hospitals-and-drug-companies-to-air-anti-medicare-for-all-ads>; Alex Roarty, "GOP group launches ad blitz attacking single-payer health care ahead of first Democratic debates," *McClatchyDC*, June 20, 2019, available at <https://www.mcclatchydc.com/news/politics-government/election/campaigns/article231762798.html>.
- 3 Merritt Hawkins, "2017 Survey of Physician Appointment Wait Times and Medicare and Medicaid Acceptance Rates" (Dallas: 2017), available at <https://www.merrithawkins.com/uploadedFiles/MerrittHawkins/Content/Pdf/mha-2017waittimesurveyPDF.pdf>.
- 4 Madeline Penn and others, "Comparison of Wait Times for New Patients Between the Private Sector and United States Department of Veterans Affairs Medical Centers," *Journal of the American Medical Association Network Open* 2 (1) (2019): e187096, available at <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamanetworkopen/fullarticle/2720917>.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Molly Candon and others, "Supply of Primary Care Providers and Appointment Availability for Philadelphia's Medicaid Population" (Philadelphia: Leonard Davis Institute of Health Economics, 2018), available at [https://ldi.upenn.edu/sites/default/files/pdf/LDI Issue Brief 2018 No. 2\\_October.pdf](https://ldi.upenn.edu/sites/default/files/pdf/LDI%20Issue%20Brief%202018%20No.%20October.pdf).
- 7 Renuka Tipirneni and others, "Primary Care Appointment Availability For New Medicaid Patients Increased After Medicaid Expansion In Michigan," *Health Affairs* 34 (8) (2015): 1399–1406, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.1425>.
- 8 Daniel Polsky and others, "Changes in Primary Care Access Between 2012 and 2016 for New Patients with Medicaid and Private Coverage," *Journal of the American Medical Association Internal Medicine* 177 (4) (2017): 588–590, available at <https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jamainternalmedicine/fullarticle/2605525>.
- 9 Center for American Progress, "Medicare Extra for All" (Washington: 2018), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/reports/2018/02/22/447095/medicare-extra-for-all/>; Medicare for All Act of 2019, S. 1129, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (April 10, 2019), available at [https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1129/text](https://www.congress.gov/bills/116/congress/senate-bill/1129/text); Medicare for All Act of 2019, H.R. 1384, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (February 27, 2019), available at [https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1384/text](https://www.congress.gov/bills/116th-congress/house-bill/1384/text).
- 10 Edward R. Berchick, Jessica C. Barnett, and Rachel D. Upton, "Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: 2018" (Washington: U.S. Census Bureau, 2019), available at <https://www.census.gov/content/dam/Census/library/publications/2019/demo/p60-267.pdf>.
- 11 Rachel Garfield, Kendal Orgera, and Anthony Damico, "The Uninsured and the ACA: A Primer - Key Facts about Health Insurance and the Uninsured amidst Changes to the Affordable Care Act" (San Francisco: Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2019), available at <http://files.kff.org/attachment/The-Uninsured-and-the-ACA-A-Primer-Key-Facts-about-Health-Insurance-and-the-Uninsured-amidst-Changes-to-the-Affordable-Care-Act>.
- 12 Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, "Compare Medicare-for-all and Public Plan Proposals," available at <https://www.kff.org/interactive/compare-medicare-for-all-public-plan-proposals/> (last accessed October 2019).
- 13 Eric C. Schneider and others, "Mirror, Mirror 2017: International Comparison Reflects Flaws and Opportunities for Better U.S. Health Care" (New York: The Commonwealth Fund, 2017), available at [https://www.commonwealthfund.org/sites/default/files/documents/\\_\\_\\_media\\_files\\_publications\\_fund\\_report\\_2017\\_jul\\_schneider\\_mirror\\_mirror\\_2017.pdf](https://www.commonwealthfund.org/sites/default/files/documents/___media_files_publications_fund_report_2017_jul_schneider_mirror_mirror_2017.pdf).
- 14 Ibid.
- 15 Ibid.
- 16 Ibid.
- 17 Ibid.
- 18 Jonathan T. Kolstad and Amanda E. Kowalski, "The impact of health care reform on hospital and preventive care: Evidence from Massachusetts," *Journal of Public Economics* 96 (11–12) (2012): 909–929, available at <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0047272712000849>.
- 19 Berchick, Barnett, and Upton, "Health Insurance Coverage in the United States: 2018."
- 20 Karen E. Joynt and others, "Insurance Expansion In Massachusetts Did Not Reduce Access Among Previously Insured Medicare Patients," *Health Affairs* 32 (3) (2013): 571–578, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2012.1018>.
- 21 Polsky and others, "Changes in Primary Care Access Between 2012 and 2016 for New Patients with Medicaid and Private Coverage."
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 American Nurses Association, "Advanced Practice Registered Nurse (APRN)," available at <https://www.nursingworld.org/practice-policy/workforce/what-is-nursing/aprn/> (last accessed October 2019).
- 24 American Association of Nurse Practitioners, "Scope of Practice for Nurse Practitioners," available at <https://www.aanp.org/advocacy/advocacy-resource/position-statements/scope-of-practice-for-nurse-practitioners> (last accessed October 2019).
- 25 American Association of Nurse Practitioners, "State Practice Environment," available at <https://www.aanp.org/advocacy/state/state-practice-environment> (last accessed October 2019); Nursing License Map, "Nurse Practitioner Prescriptive Authority," available at <https://nursinglicense-map.com/advanced-practice-nursing/nurse-practitioner/nurse-practitioner-prescriptive-authority/> (last accessed October 2019).
- 26 American Nurses Association, "Scope of Practice," available at <https://www.nursingworld.org/practice-policy/scope-of-practice/> (last accessed October 2019).
- 27 Patricia B. Reagan and Pamela J. Salsberry, "The effects of state-level scope-of-practice regulations on the number and growth of nurse practitioners," *Nursing Outlook* 61 (6) (2013): 392–399, available at [https://www.nursingoutlook.org/article/S0029-6554\(13\)00096-1/fulltext](https://www.nursingoutlook.org/article/S0029-6554(13)00096-1/fulltext).
- 28 John Graves and others, "Role of Geography and Nurse Practitioner Scope-of-Practice in Efforts to Expand Primary Care System Capacity: Health Reform and the Primary Care Workforce," *Medical Care* 54 (1) (2016): 81–89, available at [https://journals.lww.com/lww-medicalcare/Abstract/2016/01000/Role\\_of\\_Geography\\_and\\_Nurse\\_Practitioner.13.aspx](https://journals.lww.com/lww-medicalcare/Abstract/2016/01000/Role_of_Geography_and_Nurse_Practitioner.13.aspx).
- 29 John J. Perry, "State-Granted Practice Authority: Do Nurse Practitioners Vote with Their Feet?," *Nursing Research and Practice* 482178 (2012): 1–5, available at <https://www.hindawi.com/journals/nrp/2012/482178/>.

- 30 John Hargraves and Amanda Frost, "Trends In Primary Care Visits" (Washington: Health Care Cost Institute, 2018), available at <https://healthcostinstitute.org/research/publications/hcci-research/entry/trends-in-primary-care-visits>.
- 31 Mark W. Friedberg, Peter S. Hussey, and Eric C. Schneider, "Primary Care: A Critical Review Of The Evidence On Quality And Costs Of Health Care," *Health Affairs* 29 (5) (2010): 766–772, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2010.0025>.
- 32 Center for American Progress, "Medicare Extra for All"; Medicare for All Act of 2019, S. 1129; Medicare for All Act of 2019, H.R. 1384.
- 33 Sandra L. Decker, "No Association Found Between The Medicaid Primary Care Fee Bump And Physician-Reported Participation In Medicaid," *Health Affairs* 37 (7) (2018): 1092–1098, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.0078>.
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 Daniel Polsky and others, "Appointment Availability after Increases in Medicaid Payments for Primary Care," *New England Journal of Medicine* 372 (6) (2015): 537–545, available at <https://www.nejm.org/doi/pdf/10.1056/NEJMsa1413299>.